Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

January 24, 2023
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present: Jim Michaels, Norm Leventhal, Phillip Robinson, Ira Rheingold, Ingmar Goldson, Timothy Robinson
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis, Patty Vitale, Maurice Valentine, Eric Friedman
The Agenda was discussed. Jim Michaels suggested adding an update regarding the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau portal to the Agenda. Phillip Robinson moved to adopt the revised Agenda. Ira Rheingold seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Minutes of the November meeting were discussed. Ingmar Goldson made a motion to approve the minutes. Ira Rheingold seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Old Business
The mortgage workshop held on December 6 was discussed. Mr. Rheingold said he thought it went well. He said that as long as it is available to be viewed in the future, he does not see the need to repeat it. Maurice Valentine noted that the video has been viewed 44 times on YouTube. He also reported on the marketing engagement, stating that 158 engaged on the livestream portion, and 155 on the in-person portion. Phillip Robinson suggested doing the same kind of program in the future, but on a different topic such as auto financing, credit reporting or debt collection. Mr. Michaels said that Howard County is holding their next meeting on a Monday, so he will be able to attend. He said he would bring the idea of doing a joint program on one of those three topics to them and see if they are interested. Phillip Robinson also suggested for future programs that additional efforts to tie into media outlets or the county council be made.
Patty Vitale stated that an Executive Director complaint has been opened regarding the Jiffy Lube matter. She said that a conversation would be had with Eric Friedman on how to proceed. Ms. Vitale said that two responses were received to the community outreach letters that were sent. She said that she forwarded information about the December 6 program to both organizations that responded, the Housing Initiative Partnership and the NAACP. She will keep the Committee updated on any future responses. Mr. Michaels suggested resending the letter to the new council members.
Mr. Michaels stated that he and Phillip Robinson will be on the panel for conducting the interviews of the four applicants for the vacant Advisory Committee positions.

Phillip Robinson asked for an update on the two other events that were done during OCP’s Consumer Protection Week. Mr. Valentine said that OCP had 30 visitors to the table that it staffed at a library to spread the word about OCP. He said that the second event on the military base was canceled as they only had one registrant. He said that he is working on communications with the military community.

New Business
Ms. Vitale discussed the meeting that OCP had with Delegate Cheryl Kagan of the Montgomery County legislative delegation. She said that OCP gave Delegate Kagan the idea for the Right to Refund Information Act. Mr. Michaels asked if there were any other opportunities or need to contact other members of the delegation either as a committee or individually. Phillip Robinson said that the Maryland Consumer Rights Coalition was planning a reception in Annapolis. He said once it is set, he would let the Committee know, and all members were welcome to attend. Mr. Michaels asked if Phillip Robinson would circulate a list of consumer protection bills so that members could contact legislators as individuals, as well.
Ms. Vitale reported that OCP has not worked much with the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau’s portal yet. She said that it was a highly secure portal, which would preclude OCP from giving access to the Advisory Committee. Mr. Michaels suggested attempting to mine the data geographically to see if particular issues were trending in Montgomery County. Ms. Vitale said she would look more into this and report back at the next meeting.
The 2022 Advisory Committee Annual Report was discussed. Mr. Michaels said he will work on a draft.
Office Report

Ms. Vitale informed the Committee that Mr. Valentine worked to approach and meet with all new council members to talk about OCP, as well as provide them with a travel mug containing a QR Code that links directly with Eric Friedman’s email address. Mr. Friedman noted that they have already met with three members, and that Councilmember Marilyn Balcombe and her staff will be visiting OCP on Thursday around noon for a brief “meet and greet”. Staff will provide Mr. Valentine with a copy of the community outreach letter for any follow up.
Staff referred to emailed statistics for December. Home Improvement complaints topped the list, followed by Towing and Retail. OCP staff gave a presentation on Scams and ID Theft for Hadassah Greater Washington, staffed a table at the White Oak Library giving information on OCP for the “Know Your County Government” program, and did an interview in Spanish on Avoiding Holiday Scams on the Montgomery Al Dia radio show.
The meeting adjourned at 9:13 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, February 28, 2023, at 8:30 a.m.
